

WEST HILL PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING
HELD ON 6th FEBRUARY 2018 AT 7.30 P.M.
AT WEST HILL VILLAGE HALL

Present:	Cllr Jo Talbot (JT), Vice Chairman (in the Chair) Cllr Jill Ingle (JI) Cllr Alan Cook (AC) Cllr Christopher Hall (CH) Cllr Jessica Bailey (JB)
In attendance:	Alison Carr, Parish Clerk DCC Cllr Claire Wright EDDC Cllr Paul Carter Eileen Perkins, footpath volunteer

Item (a)	Discussion and decisions (b)	Action (c)
18/044	Welcome and Chairman's announcements The Vice Chairman took the Chair, welcomed Parish Councillors and guests, reminded everyone that the meeting was being recorded and started the meeting at 7.30pm	
18/045	Presentation by Ros Davies from DCC. Information about the P3 scheme. This item was deferred to the Council meeting on 6 th March as Ros was unable to attend.	
18/046	<p>Public question time (3 minutes) Mr D Vallander from DBD Construction requested to speak and offered to answer questions at item 18/051 planning application 17/3050/RES Land between The Star and Shenne.</p> <p>West Hill resident Mr P Algar addressed Councillors about his concerns regarding progress being made by the Parish Council in certain tasks, namely: delay in having the new website up and running; ineffective communication strategy with the public; delay in publishing the strategic plan; lack of clarity on the Parish Council's plans for the future and how the precept will be used. He offered Councillors the benefit of his advice on how to engage better with the public.</p> <p>JT explained that Councillors were also unhappy about the website delay and had taken the designers to task, but said that content was being added by the Clerk and it will be a work in progress. The strategic plan is being worked on and will probably be revealed along with the results of the public realm study. The Parish Council was new and needed time to get systems set up. She agreed that communication could be improved and said consideration could be given to producing a leaflet informing residents about what the Parish Council is doing. She said new noticeboards had been delivered and will be put in place shortly, which should improve access to information by residents.</p> <p>CH explained that the precept for the current financial year was set at £55,000 by EDDC based on West Hill's previous contribution to Ottery St Mary. He said that roughly half the annual budget is operating costs and that auditors recommend holding a general reserve equal to 6 months' operating costs. In the first year of operation, West Hill Parish Council did not have reserves. The 2018-19 precept has increased by 2.5%. The Parish Council would also like to establish earmarked reserves for an open-space project, and is looking at working with the Woodland Trust to improve the woodland. In future, a precept cap may be imposed on all Parish Councils by central government and the grant received from EDDC for council tax relief will be abolished next year.</p> <p>JB added that a multi-use sports pitch was identified by EDDC previously as a requirement for the village.</p>	

	Eileen Perkins expressed support for establishing a keep fit trail in the Woodland Trust woods and said that given the number of residents seen jogging around the village, it would likely be popular.	
18/047	<p>District and County Councillors' reports for information (items raised for decision will appear on the agenda for the next meeting).</p> <p>Cllr Claire Wright gave a summary of the cuts to Devon County Council's budget which will result in a total reduction of £20 million. The effect of this will be felt across the board. DCC has cut 30 health visitor posts, which will be achieved by not replacing staff who are leaving. The Schools' Counselling Service has been cut out completely, and the foster carers' allowance will also be cut considerably.</p> <p>When she attended the Health and Adult Care Scrutiny Committee, a GP reported that the Care at Home system is not working as there are not enough carers.</p> <p>Devon County Council will increase council tax by 6% this year.</p> <p>On a positive note, the pothole action fund will be available again this year and parish councils will be contacted by either Claire Wright or Mike Brown from Highways.</p> <p>Cllr Paul Carter reported that the planning appeal against the DMC's decision to refuse planning permission for development of The Knowle has been successful and this will allow the development by Pegasus to proceed. EDDC will move to Heathpark Industrial Estate in Honiton at the end of 2018, with some services moving to the newly refurbished Exmouth Town Hall.</p> <p>The Exmouth sea front and waterpark plan has been submitted and will be considered by DMC so Cllr Carter said the development should start to progress.</p> <p>A new green waste collection service is being started by EDDC. A wheelie bin will be collected fortnightly at a cost of £48 per annum. Householders need to sign up for it on EDDC's website or by ringing the general customer services telephone number. Councillors asked if free compost will be available but PC said he was unsure, as it would depend on how much green waste is collected.</p>	
18/048	<p>Police Report for information. NONE RECEIVED.</p> <p>Cllr P Carter agreed it was unhelpful that West Hill does not receive a monthly crime report but pointed out that the PCC Alison Hernandez is planning 27 new police officers in the district. JB reported that she looked at the police website and the information on it has not been updated since November. ACTION: CH said he would progress a letter to Alison Hernandez asking why West Hill does not receive a crime report.</p>	CH
18/049	<p>Apologies</p> <p>Apologies were received from guest speaker Ros Davies, Cllr Kilian Hall, Chairman Margaret Hall and District Cllr Matt Coppel.</p>	
18/050	<p>Declarations of Interest</p> <p>AC declared a personal interest in planning application 17/3050/RES The Star and Shenne, as he is acquainted with the architect and said he would not take part in the discussion.</p>	
18/051	<p>Planning applications received (previously notified to Councillors)</p> <p>17/3050/RES Land between The Star and Shenne, West Hill Road</p> <p>Proposal: Demolition of 2 no. existing bungalows (The Star and Shenne) and construction of 3 no. new dwellings</p> <p>D Vallander the developer commented that he consulted neighbours and he thought they were reasonably happy with the final plans.</p> <p>Councillors had a major concern about the protection of key wildlife such as bats and badgers. Whilst noting that an ecological report had been provided, and that the developer had applied for a European Protected Species mitigation licence for bats, Councillors thought that planners should attach some specific conditions to meet the concerns raised by the ecological report.</p> <p>Councillors also expressed concern that the new properties could overlook neighbouring bungalows and about the proximity of the new properties to protected trees.</p>	

 @WestHillPC

	<p>There was disagreement over the comments drafted by AC. Some thought the change of use could work well and would fit in with the current landscape. Not everyone agreed with comments that the dwelling would overlook existing properties. Some Councillors thought that the Hay Barn should be considered as a second building. Others commented on the run-down state of the current buildings and thought that the structures were likely to be not sound enough to support the additional weight of domestic building materials.</p> <p>Councillors were sceptical that the building had ever been used as an agricultural business and thought that there was no evidence to satisfy the rules on changing the use of an agricultural building. Although it may have been used to keep cows at some time in the past, Councillors thought that that did not prove a business use. Some Councillors were uneasy about what they saw as a creeping trend to convert old agricultural buildings into dwellings. Councillors also felt that the application was pushing the boundaries of what is permitted under Class Q, which has specific criteria. Questions were also raised about the lack of an ecological report, which Councillors thought should have been required as there is a distinct possibility that the site contains protected species such as bats.</p> <p>It was resolved by a majority vote that the comments drafted by AC should be adopted as the Parish Council's official response, pending some suggested amendments.</p> <p>One Councillor abstained.</p> <p>ACTION: AC to circulate the amended comments to the Clerk and Councillors and if no further amendments are required, the Clerk can forward to planners.</p> <p>It was noted that AC had already written comments to planners in a personal capacity and that this was acceptable as he was commenting as an individual and not as a representative of the Parish Council.</p>	AC/ Clerk
18/053	<p>Planning decisions received for information (*denotes WHPC differed)</p> <p>17/2969/TRE 14 Ashley Brake – T1 poplar to fell – approved with conditions*</p> <p>17/2988/VAR Barnside – changes to layout – approved with conditions</p> <p>17/2787/TRE Hawkins Cottage – T1 oak thinning, T2 & T3 oaks felled – approved with conditions*</p> <p>All noted</p> <p>Planning appeal decision received for information</p> <p>APP/TPO/U1105/6288 Broad Oak Lodge, Ford Lane – proposal to fell 10 birch trees (original application 17/1047/TRE). Appeal dismissed by the Inspector.</p> <p>Noted</p>	
18/054	<p>TPO received for information</p> <p>TPO NO: 18/0007/TPO Land at Babbling Brook, Lower Broad Oak Road</p> <p>TPO NO: 18/0005/TPO Land at White House, West Hill Road</p> <p>TPO NO: 18/0006/TPO Land at Barrymore, White Farm Lane</p> <p>TPO NO: 17/0112/TPO Land at The Star and Shenne and adjacent properties, West Hill Road</p> <p>TPO NO: 18/0008/TPO Land at Oakdene, Hawkins Lane</p> <p>TPO NO: 18/0009/TPO Land at and immediately to the north of Whirlow, Hawkins Lane</p> <p>All noted</p>	
18/055	<p>TPO confirmed for information</p> <p>TPO NO: 17/0106/TPO Land at Ashley Brake, West Hill, Devon</p> <p>Noted</p>	
18/056	<p>Minutes</p> <p>a. To approve the amended minutes of the meeting on 2nd January 2018, previously circulated</p> <p>As the minutes contained a typing error that needed to be corrected, it was resolved that the amended minutes of the meeting of 2/1/18 be signed as a true and accurate record.</p>	

Signed & dated:

	<p>could speak to e.g. the Neighbourhood Watch coordinator in Moorlands to try to gather more evidence.</p> <p>It was resolved that the Clerk would write to the resident confirming the actions taken and informing him that the situation will be kept under review.</p>	<p>Clerk</p> <p>Clerk</p>
18/059	<p>Finance</p> <p>a. To agree payment of £50 for DALC training (8/3/18) Clerk and Cllr CH It was resolved to pay for the training</p> <p>b. To agree reimbursement of Cllr CH for purchasing the microphone It was resolved to reimburse Cllr CH for the microphone</p> <p>c. To agree reimbursement of the Clerk for use of home office It was resolved to pay the Clerk's expense claim</p> <p>d. Invoice tracker Councillors reviewed the invoice tracker.</p> <p>e. To receive the monthly bank reconciliation The bank reconciliation was received. Clerk notified Councillors that the internal auditor had recommended that once a quarter, the bank reconciliation should be signed off with the corresponding bank statement, preferably by someone who is not a signatory to the account.</p> <p>f. Clerk informed Councillors that the notice boards had been delivered and requested that a Councillor inspect them and sign for them. The supplier's terms are 30 days, therefore the invoice will have to be paid before the next full Council meeting. The expenditure had been agreed at the meeting on 2/1/18 so the Clerk does not need further authorisation to pay the invoice. CH said he would liaise with the Clerk about installing them.</p>	<p>CH</p>
18/060	<p>Councillors questions, reports and items for future agenda Each Councillor is requested to use this opportunity to report minor matters of information not included elsewhere on the agenda and to raise items for future agendas. <i>Councillors are respectfully reminded that this is not an opportunity for debate or decision making.</i></p> <p>JB noted that Sidmouth has notice boards where the public can put up notices. A free-standing board could be put on the verge at McColls where the planter is. As that verge is the responsibility of Highways, would need to find out from DCC if a board could be put there. ACTION: JB to open a dialogue with DCC</p> <p>AC said he agreed that the Parish Council's profile is not high enough with residents. Consideration needs to be given to a communications strategy.</p> <p>JT updated on the Neighbourhood Plan – the inspector came back with more questions, which were answered. The inspector hopes everything can be progressed without too much further ado.</p> <p>Name badges – The Clerk will obtain a quote for badges to present at the next meeting for approval. Badges are important for Councillors at public events as it helps people identify them.</p> <p>A question was raised about a potential public open space but there was little information available at this time and, due to the commercially sensitive nature of this issue, any future discussion would take place in private at the appropriate Parish Council meeting.</p>	<p>JB</p> <p>Clerk</p>
18/061	<p>Next meeting It was resolved that the Parish Council will meet on Tuesday 20th February if there are urgent planning matters. If there are no such matters, the Parish Council will meet on Tuesday 6th March. There being no further business, JT thanked everyone and closed the meeting at 9.10pm</p>	

MINUTES SIGNED BY:

DATE:

Signed & dated:

 @WestHillPC